Minutes
Faculty Senate International Programs Committee

Friday, March 7, 2014; 12:00 noon.

Expected Present: Shelby King, International Students Coordinator; Megan Learman (GC Advisory Council); Kelsey McLean (GC Advisory Council); Brad Mogen, CAS; Sooh-Rhee Ryu, International Studies Program; Don Taylor, Year of… Team Leader; Marshall Toman, At-Large, Chair; Gay Ward, CEPS).

Absent: Ian Williams (CAFES); Wei Zheng, CBE; the Dean’s Council representative; Global Connections Director.
Guests: None. 
Seating of substitute: Meg Learman for the Global Connections Director (Shelby, Gay) was approved unanimously. 
Call to Order: 12:05 a.m.
Approval of the Minutes

The minutes from Feb. 7, 2014. (Meg, Sooh-Rhee) as corrected “couple” for “coupe,” “year” for “yar” was unanimously approved.
Reports
1. Megan has revised the collation of polices regarding AP34.  These will form a future agenda item.
2. Global Scholar Certificate: Marshall: nothing new to report.
3. Year of

a. Don, the Year of Germany: events are taking place: a session on German ancestry, German music this Sunday; at the end of the month there will be another set of Academic days; good things happening.

b. Don, the Year of China: A group of people interested in the Year of China met last week.  There were many good ideas discussed. 

c. Marshall, the Year of 2016-2017: DoTS made a mistake in sending out the Year of 2016-2017 survey with “test group” in the subject line.  It is the real survey.  A reminder to take it should occur on Wednesday, March 12, and the “test group” phrasing will be omitted.

3. Visiting Scholars: At a meeting also attended by another member of the IP, a member of the Advisory Board, and the Team Leader for the Year of…Initiative, the chair learned that there we no issues regarding Visiting Scholars.  The coordination does occur centrally already in the Provost’s office through the deans.  Therefore, the stupid old pseudo issue, to wit,

1) Central Coordination of Visiting Professors.

a. Could we have a Visiting Scholars website for internal use with categories like

i. Requests

ii. Sponsor assigned

iii. Pending

iv. Accepted

v. Lodging

can drop out of any future discussion. 
4. International students and Academic Recognition: Shelby.  Shelby and Marshall met followed by a second meeting with the Director of the ELT and Program Manager of the ELT.  Shelby and Marshall asked that the matter be taken up at the Deans Council, and it will be.  Further background:
Working from our information, we (the point was originally in front of the International Programs Committee of Faculty Senate) are suggesting the creation of a semesterly letter of Certificate of Academic Merit.
Why?
Non-degree seeking international and National Student Exchange students are not eligible for the dean's list.  After inquiring with Faculty Senate Academic Standards and the Registrar's Office, we do not wish to change this policy.  However, due to inquiries for recognition that Shelby has received from students (many of whom come from recognition-heavy traditions), we would like to institute a parallel process of recognition for non-degree seeking students in the university and not-yet-degree-seeking students in the ELT.
What?
The recognition would come in the form of a letter on college letterhead signed by the pertinent dean.  The letter itself would constitute the "Certificate of Academic Merit," the paper award presented to students.
Who?
The letter would go to any non-degree seeking student who met the current criteria for making the dean's list in CAS: minimum 3.5 gpa, minimum of 12 credits (these credits include ESL courses), no incompletes.  Probably most students would flow to the CAS dean (since ELT is in CAS) without intervention.  Shelby (with Rhonda's advice and mine as backup) would flow the letters to a more appropriate dean if applicable.  For example, students still in the ELT but who plan to major in some area of business, might appreciate the letter's coming from the dean of CBE.  The current ZISU students might have their letters signed by Dean Solberg.
How?
Shelby (through institutional research) would look at each potential student to see if the criteria have been met after grades have been submitted and make a determination of where criteria had been met, consulting with the appropriate dean's office in any ambiguous case (of which we anticipate none).  Once the list of students is generated, Shelby will use the template for the College letter (it would be nice if all colleges agreed to the same letter but that agreement is not necessary).  Shelby (or preferably her staff) will place the student’s address in the inside address portion of the letter, merge the names of individuals into the salutations, and create mailing labels to the students and affix them to UWRF envelopes.  These bundles would be delivered to the deans’ offices.  Deans would only be asked to sign them (personal notes to known students encouraged, of course!) and pay necessary postage when dean office staff had inserted the letters into the envelopes and sealed them.  The suggestion would be to hand deliver the envelopes to students still on campus, either at an appropriate ceremony or to dorm mail slots or through intercampus mail.  Students living off campus would need U.S. postage and those living abroad (having returned home after the spring semester, for example) would need international postage.  We tend to think that this process might be best for the relatively recognition-heavy, documentation-heavy cultures that students may emanate from.  However, the CAS dean's list letter process (whereby an electronic version of the letter is sent to UWRF emails or home emails) may work as well and certainly save money—the deans’ call.
When?
Given the go-ahead, we could implement this process for the Spring 2014 semester.
5. A note on a quorum.  The last meeting was really a discussion since we did not have a quorum.  We have nine members.  We won’t be expecting two anytime soon, the Dean’s Council Representative and the Director of Global Connections.  That gives us only seven seats to have at least five of us present at a meeting, at the start if we seat substitutes at the start.  At any meeting where we would pass a motion on to the Faculty Senate Executive, I would not wish there to be fewer than five voting members present.
6. Other reports / Advisory Board Issues: none.
Old Business

1) Education Abroad Overlapping Face-to-Face Courses in the Academic Year 

Please see the minutes from the last meeting for context.  The chair offered to craft a motion to focus discussion.  The motion follows.
—Because Education Abroad is both a long-term and a current strategic priority at UWRF, and

—Because annual climate conditions (e.g., it is best to avoid the rainy seasons) or safety or health safety conditions (e.g., mosquitoes are dangerously present at certain times of the year) may suggest better times to travel and, conversely, better times to avoid a given area, and
—With the recognition that a student’s absence from the classroom or laboratory or field experience—where often work at best only similar and inferior to what was actually performed during the time the student missed can be compensated for—presents an unfortunate burden upon instructors and usually only an approximate experience for the student, and 

—With the recognition that there is often greater flexibility in the scheduling of Education Abroad than there is with many other types of supported absences such as away games or meets and professional conferences, 

the UWRF International Programs Committee recommends

—that Education Abroad be conducted only during times other than when regular academic courses are meeting (i.e., the scheduling of Education Abroad should occur in the summer, between fall and spring semester, or completely within the spring break period) but
—that in the event other considerations suggest an extension of an Education Abroad into regular class days, no more than two consecutive days (Thursday-Friday, Friday-Monday, or Monday-Tuesday) be excused.

New Education Abroad courses will indicate the number of class days missing in the form submitted to the International Programs Committee.  The International Programs Committee will review the request and make a recommendation to the Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs to approve the recommendation.  If approved, the letter of consultation generated by the International Programs committee will indicate the approval and attach documentation in the forwarding of the letter of consultation in the curriculum process. 

If Education Abroad has had acceptance grandfathered in prior to the Curriculum Approval of Education Abroad process (Faculty Senate motion 2010-2011/50 passed April 27 of 2011) but has changed its timing from what was in place prior to April of 2011, the Education Abroad will no longer be considered grandfathered in but must be resubmitted to the complete curriculum process as described in Motion 2010-11/50.  The newly expanded Education Abroad must submit to the International Programs Committee an application for the revised course (expanded and thus effectively a new course to some degree).  The International Programs Committee will generate the appropriate letter of consultation with documentation from the Associate Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs to the curriculum process. 

In determining the number of days excused up to the maximum, the International Programs Committee and the Associate Vice Chancellor will base his/her determination upon the factors set out or implied in this motion: cost of travel, distance of travel, health, safety, and convenience of conducting the educational experience. 

The motion was accepted as amended (above) unanimously (Brad, Meg.) on hand vote.

Per discussion in a previous IP meeting, the motion will be sent to the Faculty Senate Exec with the suggestion that an additional Faculty Senate Committee (presumably Academic Standards) be charged to discuss the motion and make a recommendation to the Faculty Senate Exec and that, then, the Faculty Senate Exec bring the motion to the floor of the Senate in whatever manner the recommendations of the two committees may suggest.  This motion will have one more reading at the next IP meeting before being sent on.
A number of Education Abroad courses are offered during Spring Break: to Belize, to Germany, to Japan just to name those proceeding this spring of 2014.  In reference to the second because-clause above (which concerns opportune times for a given Education Abroad), one might visit the following site in reference to the Belize Education Abroad: http://www.weatherbase.com/weather/weather.php3?s=38587
2) ITC CA/SA.  Brad believes that Professor Bonilla in his department may be interested in shepherding the ITC CA/SA through further development.

New Business

1) When is a program a program for various Global Connections purposes?
Carol and Meg met with Connie Smith.   (let GC know; bare minimum orientation: (1) code of conduct, (2) fee agreement ($25 and insurance);  (3) UWS statement of responsibility and release, mental health is part of this; (4) medical and ability needs assessment, (5) disciplinary clearance; (6) crisis management plan.  Templates for all of this; prefer not to invent.
Marshall will request that deans get the information to the chairs and to the faculty.
Confer FS motion 2012-13/98, which reads in part:

Any currently enrolled UWRF student participating in an education/experience abroad—whether for credit or not, whether a formally structured program/experience or not—if the program/experience is in any way supported by UWRF faculty or staff or a UWRF department or program (including affiliated programs/experiences), must complete a UWRF education abroad application.

The purpose of this motion was to be able to track participants in Education Abroad.  The question now has arisen as to what else such programs may be subject to (the $275 Education Abroad fee for credit? Mandatory orientation? Etc.).

In words from Global Connections:

“We need some guidance…for the whole “when is a program a program” discussion in relation to the “other” types of programs that exist on campus – such as the choir trips to Asia, basketball team to Europe, whatever. The part about them being in our software system and getting insurance is very clear as per the March 6, 2013 Faculty Senate motion but less clear is “how much is Global Connections responsible for” in regards to these special programs. Do they pay the $275 study abroad/away fee (right now, no)? If not, what services are we still responsible for providing to them? Pre-departure orientation? Emergency contact and medical/disability self-assessment information provided to program leaders? Etc.?” 
GC is trying to balance what is best for the students and faculty with what is realistically possible (more students/more “programs” = more workload with no new staff).  
2) ITC CA/SA.  Brad has found a professor in his department who may be able to carry forward the development of ITC CA/SA.
3) Timing of Payments to Education Abroad Leaders.

Proposal received (additions to FS 10-11/49 in blue):

Faculty serving as leaders for short-term study abroad courses through Global Connections will be compensated at the maximum per credit pay-rate in effect for overloads at UWRF at the time of the completion of the study abroad or $1,500 per credit, whichever is higher.  Faculty leaders may be compensated up to the maximum allowed per credit for overloads or $1,500 per credit, whichever is higher, subject to the course's generating sufficient revenue to cover tour expenses, tour reserve and faculty compensation.  In addition, faculty may receive up to one credit for course preparation and one credit for coordination of logistics for their study tour subject to the tour's generating sufficient revenue to cover these expenses.  Final compensation will be determined by the Director of International Educational Programs. Salary payments will be made by the first payday after all travel expense reports submitted by the 15th of any given month, or by the second payday following the submission of travel expense reports after the 15th of any given month.
Reminder: future scheduled meeting times:  


11:00 Fridays: 3/21, 4/4, 4/18, 5/2

Adjourn: 12:55 p.m.

